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l. CALL TO ORDER

2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

3. ROLL CALL

4. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

ESTD 1959 

BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

Final Agenda 

300 PORTWINE ROAD 

RIVERWOODS, IL 60015 

September 19, 2023 

7:30 P.M. 

Riverwoods.gov /livestream 

a. Board of Trustees September 19, 2023

5. TREASURER AND FINANCE REPORT

a. Approval of Bills

6. DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY SERVICES REPORT

7. CONSULTANTS' REPORTS

a. ATTORNEY'S REPORT

b. ENGINEER'S REPORT

c. ECOLOGIST'S REPORT

Presentation of Landscape Design prepared for Police Station by Indigo Ecological Design

8. PLAN COMMISSION REPORT

9. ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS REPORT

10. POLICE REPORT

11. FIRE DISTRICT REPORT

12. INFORMATION ITEMS & COMMENTS FROM THE PRESIDENT

13. NEW BUSINESS

a. Approval of a Request for a Donation to the Deerfield Parents Network

14. OLD BUSINESS

a. Approval of Resolution Accepting Watermain Improvements and a Watermain Easement Agreement and

Releasing a Completion Bond (in the amount of $100,000 provided by Thorntons LLC)

15. VISITORS WISHING TO ADDRESS THE BOARD

16. EXECUTIVE SESSION

a. Litigation, Acquisition, Property, and Personnel

17. ESTABLISH TIME AND DATE FOR NEXT MEETING

a. October 3, 2023 - 7:30 PM

18. ADJOURNMENT





Village of Riverwoods 
Board of Trustees Meeting 

September 5, 2023 
Draft 

Present: 
Kris Ford, Mayor  
Michael Clayton  
Andrew Eastmond 
Henry Hollander 
Rick Jamerson 
Jeff Smith 

Absent: 
Liliya Dikin 

Also Present: 
Bruce Huvard, Village Attorney  
Bruce Dayno, Police Chief 
Russ Kraly, Director of Community Services 
Stephen Witt, Director of Community Services
Carissa Smith, Village Engineer 
Bill Balling, Interim Finance Director 
Chief Krueger, Fire Chief 
Katie Bowne, Village Clerk 

The meeting was called to order at 7:30 pm 

Document Approval 

Trustee Jamerson moved to approve the minutes of the August 15, 2023 Board of Trustees meeting. 
Trustee Clayton seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

Treasurer’s and Finance Committee Report 

Trustee Jamerson moved to approve the bills.  Trustee Clayton seconded the motion. There were some 
questions by the Trustee Jamerson.  The motion passed by the following vote:  

AYES:  Clayton, Eastmond, Hollander, Jamerson, Smith (5) 
NAYS:  None (0) 

Director of Community Services Report 

a. Consideration of Brunch Factory request for a gaming license and Zoning amendment

Sam Fakori, Director of Operations for Gaming Productions provided a brief history on Gaming 
Productions, a company that was licensed by the State of Illinois in December 2022.  They have ten 



locations in the State and provide the equipment (gaming and voucher redemption terminals), service 
and fund collection/distribution.  The Village would get 5 percent of the proceeds.  Mr. Fakori believes 
this location is ideal for gaming and would provide additional sales tax revenue for Riverwoods.  If the 
Brunch Factory is given a gaming license, they would establish Brunch PM, which would allow them to 
serve customers throughout the business day.  Aside from the sales tax revenue of approximately 
$25,000 per year, the Village could establish licensing and other fees.   

Trustee Hollander asked how the gaming would be separated from the public area of the restaurant.  Mr. 
Fakori explained there is a separate room that would be used for gaming, bar and events, which is visible 
from the restaurant host stand.  The restaurant owners would offer a small dinner menu as well.  Trustee 
Hollander noted there are two entrances to that room.  Mr. Fakori explained the second entrance could 
be locked or closed off.  Trustee Jamerson questioned whether the second set of doors could be blocked 
due to fire regulations.  Mr. Fakori noted they would prevent under age people from entering the area.  
Mr. Huvard indicated an amendment to the Zoning would be required to allow video gaming in Colonial 
Court.  The number of video gaming licenses in the Village and the number of liquor licenses associated 
with video gaming would also need to be increased.   

Trustee Smith asked about security.  Mr. Fakori explained the Illinois Gaming Board requires security 
cameras at each of the gaming terminals and the redemption terminal.  It can also be placed on a monitor 
at the host stand.  Trustee Smith questioned if the Riverwoods police department would be contacted if 
there was suspicious behavior.  Mr. Fakori explained it would be up to management to decide the next 
course of action, but every scenario would not require police assistance.  The Trustees discussed the 
hours of operation.  Mr. Fakori explained they would be open as long as the liquor license would allow.  
They currently close at 2:30 pm but would like to be open until between 11:00 pm or midnight.  Trustee 
Jamerson noted the establishment could turn into a full bar.  It was established the restaurant area would 
be closed, but the bar and video gaming area would operate independently from 2:30 pm until midnight 
with limited food.  Mr. Fakori explained it is not a bar or night club atmosphere; rather, the consumption 
of alcohol is not very extensive.  Chief Dayno had surveyed local chiefs who stated they get very few 
complaints from the gaming establishments in their municipalities.  Mr. Huvard asked Mr. Fakori 
whether having two video gaming establishments in close proximity would be detrimental.  Mr. Fakori 
explained it is the opposite effect, considering the small number of terminals available at an 
establishment.   

Mayor Ford directed the petitioners to move forward with the Plan Commission. 

Attorney’s Report 

Mr. Huvard reported the Lake County Department of Planning issued a report on their meeting with 
Bridge Industrial.  There is no indication the County views the type of warehouse proposed on the site as 
so intense or beyond the scope of what was originally intended that it would not be a permitted use.  
There was a question about the part of the property in the general office district, where the access road 
cannot go to industrial.  The access road may have to be rezoned to limited industrial or the applicant 
could apply for a conditional use for a planned unit development.  Mr. Huvard believes if the applicant 
applies for a PUD, they would not have to apply for rezoning.  He noted the two original buildings were 
reduced by approximately 300,000 square feet.  Trustee Hollander noted there was one condition that 
the applicant would have to get water from the Village of Deerfield.   



Engineer’s Report 

Ms. Smith has been in contact with the contractor on the road patching program.  It should be a two-
week project.   

Plan Commission Report 

Plan Commission Chairperson Laurie Breitkopf reported the Plan Commission will meet on September 
7, 2023 to discuss possible land uses for the Wolters Kluwer parcel.   

ZBA Report 

Zoning Board of Appeals Chairperson Sherry Graditor reported the ZBA has not met. 

Police Report 

The police activity is attached to the end of the minutes.   

Fire Protection District Report 

Chief Krueger reported from January 1, 2023 to August 31, 2023, there were 475 Fire/EMS calls in 
Riverwoods.  There were 70 more calls than 2022.  Elevated Care is the busiest location in Riverwoods.  
The total calls went up for the entire fire district.  In 2022, the department went to Elevated Care 2.4 
times per day.  This year, it is 1.7 times per day, which is a decrease.  The police department responds to 
fire alarms and ambulance calls.   

Information Items from the President 

a. Resident and staff communications
Mayor Ford noted there are two new directors and are working on getting the most accurate and 
complete information to residents.  They are trying to find a good way to centralize information.  She 
suggested calling Village staff first, instead of the consultants.  This will make things more consistent. 

b. Approval of appointment of Vivian Hofeld as Deputy Clerk
Mayor Ford recommended Vivian Hofeld be appointed as Deputy Village Clerk. 

Trustee Jamerson moved to appoint Vivian Hofeld as Deputy Clerk for the Village of Riverwoods. 
Trustee Hollander seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

Visitors wishing to address the Board 

George Gil has been a resident for 28 years.  Riverwoods takes the woodlands and ecology very 
seriously.  He raised concerns about potential ethical issues at a recent Plan Commission meeting.  Some 
do not do their job; rather, they just approve things.  The company that performed the wetland 
delineation for the 1400 Saunders property implicated the majority of the wetland was high quality.  A 



small section in the northeast corner was not listed as high quality.  The testing was completed in 
November, which was not in the prescribed window but additional testing was not completed.  Mr. Gill 
expressed concern that they purposefully did not retest as it could jeopardize thing.  The company 
boasted on their website that they can get projects approved.  He voiced concerns about how the project 
violates buffer requirements that are in the Watershed Development Ordinance. 

Todd Olinger questioned why our ecologists would mitigate a wetland to the extreme.  When a wetland 
is mitigated to the extreme, the average needs to hit 100 feet.  They mitigated to the extreme of 50 feet 
and do not show where they are picking up 150 feet.  When you have a lot and are borrowing a wetland 
buffer from another lot, it has to be deeded into that lot because it is a wetland lot liability and people 
need to know about it.  He does not believe a house can be built on lot one because there is not enough 
room.  It will be a small house wedged in that will have no neighborhood congruency.  Mr. Olinger 
questioned why the lot was mitigated at 50 feet.      

New Business 

Approval of Plat of Subdivision for 1400 Saunders Road 

Mr. Huvard explained the Village has had five or six properties with wetlands that have subdivisions.  
The wetlands have been reduced to 50 feet or less, and the Village has been consistent.  The Board 
usually reviews the compliance with Village Codes and Ordinances in regard to subdivision plats.  The 
Board does not determine whether a subdivision serves public interest.  Trustee Hollander cannot 
determine who is right or wrong, but understands the concern about the decision made by the wetland 
specialist.  Unless there is an urgency, he questioned whether the concerned resident would be willing to 
pay for a second opinion.  Mr. Huvard believes the opportunity to rely on a second consultant has 
passed.  If the Village engineer believes the determination was inappropriate, that would be the Village’s 
enforcement officer.  Ms. Smith explained the certifications are ruled by the County SMC.  Realistically, 
the only other avenue would be to have the County review it; however, that is why there is a PJD 
(preliminary jurisdictional determination).  Most of the time, the County goes with the certified wetland 
specialist because that is why they are in that role. 

Trustee Jamerson noted the drawing shows the wetland boundary limits which run along Saunders Road. 
He had questions on the impervious surface requirements listed in Article III and how some of the 
restrictions could be enforced.  Mr. Huvard explained these restrictions are applicable to all properties in 
the Village.  Trustee Jamerson questioned where the Overland Draining Routes are shown on the plat.  
Ms. Smith explained the grading and overland flow will be shown for each individual lot rather than the 
plat of subdivision.  She noted part of the review includes the water flow.   Ms. Smith provided a brief 
explanation of wetland buffer averaging.  Trustee Smith questioned how the wetland buffer would work 
with three lots.  Ms. Smith explained it would be based on the wetland.  Mr. Huvard added it would 
depend on the degree of the buffer averaging.  He noted the wetland specialist indicated a single-family 
house has a low impact on the wetlands.  Narrowing the buffer in some areas would not affect the 
quality of the wetland.  The overall effect is negligible to the quality of the wetland when most of it has 
buffer and when the use is impacted by a few residents living in a home.   

Trustee Hollander moved to approve the Resolution for the plat of subdivision for the property at 1400 
Saunders subject to the conditions stated in the Resolution.  Trustee Jamerson seconded the motion.   



The Trustees had questions on the Declaration of Covenants.  Trustee Hollander recommended requiring 
an annual wetland review.  The Village’s primary concern is maintaining the wetlands.  Ms. Smith noted 
there would be a cost involved.  Mr. Huvard explained they want to ensure the native buffering is still 
intact and in compliance with the Ordinance.  Trustee Eastmond expressed concern about setting a 
precedent and whether it would be manageable.  Mayor Ford questioned whether the same standard 
should be retroactive to other properties.  Mr. Huvard explained this would be part of the written 
approval for this property.  The property owner did a lot of restoration work to the property, but Mr. 
Huvard suggested the annual review should look at the state of the native buffering, which is a result of 
other things being done. Trustee Jamerson noted at the Plan Commission, the wetland specialist based 
the recommendation on the restoration work that had been done.  He believes the Board should set a 
forward precedent to ensure the work has been maintained.  Mayor Ford questioned whether the Board 
is creating something more onerous that what has been recommended. 

Trustee Hollander amended his motion to approve the Resolution subject to an annual review and report 
that the buffer has been maintained.  Trustee Jamerson agreed to the modification.   

Trustee Smith asked about the tree removal.  Mr. Huvard explained the Village Ecologist stated the 
correct trees were removed and/or mitigated.  Trustee Clayton is not comfortable with allowing Village 
staff to decide not to enforce the covenant.  He believes the Board should vote to abrogate the section in 
the Declaration of Covenants.  He is not comfortable with staff not enforcing the wetland restriction.  
Trustee Hollander believes either staff or a third party could evaluate it every year as a requirement.   

Mr. Fortunato fully supports an annual review of this wetland property or any other.  They are seeing an 
approval for being compliant as well as what will happen in the future.  Mr. Fortunato noted less than 
five percent will be impervious surface.  There will be three driveways off Saunders without any interior 
roads.  The plan does not touch any protective plants and have exceeded the buffer areas.  They propose 
building three homes within the required setbacks.  Mr. Fortunato explained they started the project by 
restoring the property, removing invasive species and seeded for native plants over the 10.2-acre 
property.  It will be a lush area of native plants.  There will be very little earth movement and will not 
approach the wetland area.  Mr. Fortunato noted they have met all of the Village requirements and have 
complied with the regulations.   

The motion passed by the following vote: 

AYES:  Eastmond, Hollander, Jamerson (3) 
NAYS:  Clayton, Smith (2) 

Old Business 

There was no Old Business. 

Committee Reports 



Finance and Economic Development – Trustee Clayton noted they are working on developing the 
budget process outline. 

Woodlands/Ecology/Legal – Trustee Eastmond will attend the Mosquito Abatement meeting.  He is 
putting together a meeting with the County and the Thorngate residents’ association. 

Land Use and Roads – Trustee Hollander explained conversation on the 37 acres keeps popping up.  
There was a meeting on Deerfield Road and the County will maintain the 4:1 slope requirement.  There 
are 20 properties that will no longer be impacted.  He is trying to work on avoiding difficulty with traffic 
along the bridge.  

Building and Utilities/Storm Water – Trustee Jamerson noted the Village issued 88 permits in August 
with 90% being for reroofs.  The value was more than $3 million.  The stormwater committee met and 
discussed information collection, analysis and potential projects.  There are ten areas that will improve 
the overall stormwater for the Village.  The top priority is Bunker Court within the Thorngate 
subdivision.  The pipes are under capacity and run over to Deerfield Road.  The overland flow is at true 
capacity and does not allow for emergency vehicles to pass.  The committee discussed submitting for 
small grants to help with engineering design as well as funding for the construction.  Trustee Hollander 
noted the County promised to not make the situation on Deerfield Road worse.   

Adjournment 

There being no further business to discuss, Trustee Hollander moved to adjourn the meeting.  Trustee 
Jamerson seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 
: 
The meeting was adjourned at 9:59 pm 

The next regular meeting of the Board of Trustees will take place on September 19, 2023 at 7:30 pm. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Katie Bowne 
Deputy Village Clerk 

Transcribed by: 
Jeri Cotton 

Attachment: 
Police Report 
Building Report 
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